Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, April 9, 2013, 6:00 p.m.
Present: Bill Beck, Colette DePhelps, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Julia Parker, Tammy Parker, (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (Administrative Assistant)
Idgi Potter joined the meeting at 6:15 p.m.
Absent: No absences
MEMBER FORUM
No guests were present.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Board Process & Policies
To further the orientation of the new directors, the group discussed current areas of complexity within the Board’s work.
As discussed in March’s Study & Engagement session, it can be challenging to agree on which subjects are in the sole domain of the GM/store operations and which are appropriate for the Board’s direct involvement and direction.

The Board also is trying to reach consensus on which topics are appropriate for executive session. Directors are aligned on the legal obligation to use executive session for matters related to litigation, personnel, and real estate transactions. However, Board policy also allows executive session to be used for “other matters deemed sensitive by the Board.”
Some directors are concerned that the session could become a haven for sensitive topics that should be on the regular agenda. They believe the practice could create a sense of secrecy that damages trust. The GM and other directors want to be able to use the session when needed to discuss sensitive topics that might be misperceived and cause unnecessary concern if they appeared in the public record prematurely. Executive session can provide the GM a place to get Board feedback on ideas that are at a very early stage.
Colette noted that she does not think any executive session she has attended has been used to avoid transparency. She said she understands Melinda’s need to be able to, in essence, “talk to her boss” outside of a public forum. The Board can determine the appropriate place for topics as they arise rather than draw a hard line that prevents sharing.

Question:  Is there an alternate option, in which the GM has casual conversations about sensitive topics with directors outside of Board meetings? This could work as long as the formal discussions and actions happen in Board meetings, and it would help avoid the appearance of secrecy through use of executive session.

Melinda said she and Colette meet informally, and she wants to be able to get feedback and have conversation with the directors gathered together.

Study & Engagement concluded with a review of the Board meeting structure and process.
CONSENT AGENDA

Kurt and Idgi did not finish reading the agenda packet and will abstain from voting on consent agenda items.

Minutes:
Motion to accept the March BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 4-0-3
· Typo: Change ‘Melina’ to ‘Melinda’
· Rephrase sentence with the word ‘terminated’ to: ‘If the violation is severe enough, the offender’s employment could be terminated.’
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel

This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Melinda also shared that she is completing the 2013 business plan. She said she wonders if it needs to be done every year and could instead be updated every other year. The National Cooperative Grocers Association (NCGA) does one every other year. Julia commented that in her experience as a business owner she’s noticed that it’s fairly typical for a business plan to cover a few years at time.

Action: Melinda will email the Board the store’s 2013 business plan.

As the store seeks feedback from owners about specific topics, such as the Participating Owner Program, the GM should also consider the opportunity for collecting other feedback. At the same time, we should avoid saturating owners with numerous questions. Periodic, shorter surveys through a platform such as Survey Monkey might be more easy and fun for owners to take.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0-2
Policy A1.4: Meeting Customer Needs (diversity of foods, goods, and services):
Melinda noted that her report takes a broader perspective than did last year’s A1.4 report. She looked at more than sales growth as an indicator of meeting customers’ needs.

Motion to accept A1.4 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0-2
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP

Action: Bill and Joan R. will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. April: In process

Action: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like and bring the ideas to the Board. April: In process

Action: The GM and Executive Committee will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. April: In process

Action: After Jan. 1, Kurt will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants. DONE
Retreat Action Item: Melinda will get the NCGA/CGIN information about GM assessment from Joan M. and forward the information to the Board. DONE
Retreat Action Item: The GM will work with staff and member-owners to develop both a short-term and long-term plan for dealing with emergencies and disasters. April: In process

Retreat Action Item: In the spring, the Board will engage member-owners in the discussion of whether to expand the number of Board seats from seven to nine. If consensus to expand exists, after the 2013 elections the Elections Committee will define the process for expanding. April: In process
Retreat Action Item: Every committee should review its charter and compare it to what is in the strategic plan. April: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will draft a policy update to include committee charters. April: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Board and GM will work with the survey administrator in advance of the 2013 survey to ensure that the questions are constructive and that respondents are asked about staff-board relations or perceptions. April: In process – may be done by July
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will prepare a draft policy revision that establishes management salary ranges and caps the relative difference between the highest and lowest wages. April: In process -will publish info in May Co-op News
Action: The Executive Committee will revise its 2013 budget to include compensation that is currently in the PM program budget. DONE
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft guidelines for the Board’s work with facilitators. DONE/Topic on agenda
Action: Melinda will evaluate the Co-op’s accounting services and provide this information to the Executive Committee. April: In process

Action: The Professional Development committee will create and maintain a calendar for Study and Engagement topics. April: In process
Action:  The Elections Committee will formalize a way to help ensure that information about alcohol-related concerns and restrictions will be available to future Board candidates. DONE/Topic on agenda
Action:  The Elections Committee will propose a “timeout” limit for individuals who have been removed from the Board due to code of conduct violations. DONE/Topic on agenda
Action: The Election Committee will take on the annual meeting and election timing issue and propose a solution that will shape when the 2013 annual meeting and future elections and annual meetings occur. DONE/Topic on agenda
Action: Melinda will talk with the store’s IT person about whether portions of the website can be inaccessible to the world wide web searches. DONE
Action: Joan will draft a summary of the Board’s mission and importance, and she will send it to Bill and Colette for editing before it’s posted on the website. DONE
Action: Melinda will put out an RFP for an accountant with patronage dividend experience. April: In process
Action: The Professional Development Committee will review the summary of the self-evaluations and prioritize items for follow-up and delegation. April: To do
Action: The Board will discuss whether it wants to ask new Board members to attend specific in-store trainings. April: Move to a long-term agenda/parked discussion  list
Action: At the April BOD meeting, the Board will discuss possible early payment of the member loan principle that is due in 2014. DONE
Action: Joan and Melinda will get the administrative assistant’s confidentiality agreement on file.  DONE
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft a revision to Policy D5 to propose a process for determining executive session topics that also respects the GM’s need to have a place to discuss sensitive topics. April: To do
Action: Colette will review current wording and propose new language regarding social media use if deemed necessary. DONE
Action: Colette will consult a lawyer for review of the Code of Conduct. April: In process
Action: Kurt will review Policy D9 to see if there should be changes proposed to ensure that elections procedures are not changed in substantive ways once election details are published. DONE/Topic on agenda
Action: Joan will ensure that the election of officers and committee assignments are on the April meeting agenda. DONE
CONFIRM AGENDA
· Move ‘elections’ to before ‘committee assignments’
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report:
In addition to the reports about February activity, Melinda passed out information about the 2013 budget and key indicators. The Board needs to officially approve the budget, so directors will need to read the information and ask Melinda questions in advance of the May meeting. Questions needing more discussion can be addressed at the meeting.
Question: What is the current target for cash on hand? Ten days is the NCGA threshold for compliance. At the end of 4th quarter 2012, the Co-op was at 24 days of cash. The NCGA likes its stores to be between 15 and 30 days of cash and to consider expanding if they are at or above 30 days of cash.
It was noted that Todd Wallace, the Co-op’s consultant, has recommended that the Board review its current targets and ratios at this year’s Winter Retreat. 

Action: The Board’s Treasurer (Idgi) will research the history on how the current financial targets came to be what they are.
Action: Joan R. will find and share the minutes from the Spring 2011 retreat.
Melinda noted that sales in March were exceptional. The budgeted goal was $41,000 more than the sales total for March 2012, and March 2013 actually brought in $82,000 more. The week of April 1st-7th was the biggest sales week ever, to date.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
Election of officers
The Board elected its new officers per the Co-op’s bylaws. To balance the workload, one person will serve as both Vice President and Secretary and another person will hold the Treasurer position. The Treasurer will provide more insight about the financial data that comes before the Board. 
Motion to elect Colette DePhelps as Board President, seconded, passed 7-0
Motion to elect Tammy Parker as Board Vice President/Secretary, seconded, passed 7-0 

Motion to elect Idgi Potter as Board Treasurer, seconded, passed 7-0 

Committee descriptions and assignment update
Directors are asked to sign up for two committees. The President, because of the role’s leadership responsibilities, serves on one committee. The new committee assignments are:

· Elections: Tammy and Melinda (as GM). Kurt and Bill London are up for re-election (if desired) in 2014. Bill L. said he would remain on the committee until his term expires. 

· Policy & Bylaw: Kurt, Idgi, and Bill B.
· Member Relations: Bill L. and Julia

· Professional Development: Tammy and Bill B.

· Strategic Initiatives: Colette, Julia, Idgi, and Melinda (as GM)
Joan R. will attend all committee meetings, when possible, to take notes and track action items.
Next steps:

· Per a current action item, the committees will review their purposes/charters.

· If a committee seeks owner involvement, the idea or request needs to go to Tiffany, the Co-op Advancement Manager, to orchestrate via the Participating Owner Program.

· Per policy, committee chairs will need to track Board member attendance.

Action: As part of the strategic plan update, the Strategic Initiatives Committee will look at the need for store-based operations committees.
Future Study & Engagement sessions
The Board discussed the idea to move Study & Engagement from the regular Board meeting agenda to a separate time and place so that the length could be extended. This could also provide a time to meet more informally. The group shared individual ideas and opinions:

· If managers could attend, the session could provide an opportunity to strengthen the relationship between the staff and the Board.
· The Professional Development Committee could organize the sessions.
· As an extra meeting, it should not be mandatory. How would this affect attendance?

· If managers attend, they should be paid for their time.

· There should be minutes.

· Food? Will this require an additional order from the Co-op kitchen or will it be a potluck or something else?

The Board will consider these ideas and vote on whether and how to change Study & Engagement at the May meeting.

Action: Melinda will talk to managers about whether they would be interested in attending Study & Engagement sessions.
Action: Melinda and Colette will explore how separate Study & Engagement sessions would affect the budget in terms of labor and food costs.
Strategic Plan update proposal (discussion)
Jessica Bearman has prepared a written proposal describing the scope of the Strategic Plan update. She emailed the proposal to Colette and Melinda. Colette distributed the document to all directors. The Strategic Initiatives Committee is meeting with Jessica on April 12 to discuss the proposal. The proposal contains Jessica’s fee estimate. The inclusion of a fee reflects the Board’s decision to pay facilitators for their work instead of offering them a store discount. 

Citing the quality of Jessica’s work and her experience leading the plan’s development, Board members expressed confidence in having her guide the update and having the Co-op pay her fee.
Motion to 1) approve an allocation of $6,000 to Jessica Bearman to lead evaluation and revision of the Co-op’s strategic plan and 2) direct the Strategic Initiatives Committee to handle contract details, seconded, passed 5-0-2
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite B6 (proposal)
Based on research into Federal labor laws and financial analysis of the current program, staff in March recommended that the Board amend the Participating Owner Program policy to allow staff to:

· Replace the current tiered discount structure with a voucher system

· Base volunteer thanks on completion of tasks instead of hours contributed

In March, the Board voted 5-0 to update Policy B6 to allow for the staff’s Participating Owner Program modifications.
Directors and the GM shared individual questions and opinions about the draft update and possible implications. Melinda noted that Tiffany’s department (Co-op Advancement) is going to write a newsletter article soliciting owner feedback and conduct two owner forums to engage more owners in the process of re-designing the Participating Owner Program. Melinda will share key program details at managers’ meetings.

Motion to amend the proposed changes to B6 and change item #6 to: [Accordingly, the General Manager shall do the following] “utilize a reward structure that is equitable, task-based, and in accordance with state and federal laws,” seconded, passed 6-0-1
The Board discussed whether the proposed B6 update needs the added language clarifying that Board members are Participating Owners but are not under the jurisdiction of the PO Program. Policy D2 already makes this distinction.
Motion to amend the proposed changes to B6 and delete item #9, seconded, passed 3-1-3
Motion to accept the amended B6 policy proposal, seconded, passed 6-1-0
Action: Policy & Bylaw should review Policy D2 for wording about the Board’s relationship to the Participating Owner Program. 

Action: The Board will discuss the rewards structure and PO Program changes in May.
Action: Joan or Melinda will send the new directors the recent research and analysis of the PO Program.
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D9 (proposal)

The proposed update is to ensure that individuals with alcohol-related misdemeanors or felonies are disqualified from serving on the Board.
Motion to send D9 back to committee to fix typos and provide specific timing in 2b: i,ii, and iii, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy & Bylaw – Proposed Policy Rewrite D11 (proposal)

The proposed update is to keep Board members who resign due to Code of Conduct issues from regaining their seats in a later election.
Motion to amend the proposed policy and add “I will not seek to serve or serve” to the proposed addition.
Discussion: Bill B. said language in the bylaws about removing a director was written to make it clear that a director could only be removed through a vote by a meeting of owners. He suggested that the Code of Conduct’s interpretation may stray from this intent.

Colette said this concern will be part of her conversation about the Code of Conduct with an attorney. Colette also noted that the Code of Conduct is a policy that requires a director to voluntarily resign if s/he is found, by a majority plus one vote of the Board, to be in violation of the Code of Conduct. Voluntary resignation is included in the MFC bylaws.  When asked about best practices, the Co-op’s CDS consultant said how Code of Conduct policies relate to bylaws is an area of interpretation, though it is common for Codes of Conduct to require automatic voluntary resignations for certain violations even alongside bylaws that stipulate an owner vote is needed for removal.  In his opinion, the Code of Conduct is about Board member integrity and commitment to professionalism.  He did not have an example of when a board’s removal of a director has been challenged legally.
Motion to approve Policy D11 as amended, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy for working with facilitators (discussion)
Board members agreed that a policy is not needed to guide work with facilitators. A budget and contract should be a routine part of negotiation with the facilitator.
Election structure (proposal)
The topic was moved to the May meeting agenda. It also will be on the Spring Retreat agenda.
Salary policy & disclosure (discussion)

Bill L. shared that he would like to write an article for the May newsletter about the 5:1 salary ratio and the positive feedback received about the idea. The gist will be that the Board has decided to put the 5:1 plan into policy.

Motion to have Policy & Bylaw create a policy that establishes a 5:1 ratio to guide the wage range at the Co-op, seconded, passed 7-0
Document sharing: Electronic resources (report)

Joan reviewed her summary of the updated options Board members have for document archiving and sharing. Directors needing more information or training are encouraged to contact Joan.

Action: Joan will grant Board officers access to the Board’s full archives via Google Drive.
Code of Conduct signing
Board members signed an updated Code of Conduct dated to acknowledge acceptance of the policy changes approved at this meeting.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Newsletter Assignments

Bill will write about the salary ratio for the May newsletter.
Tammy will write about the CBLD conference for the May newsletter.
Colette will write about the Spring Retreat for the June newsletter.

Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
Julia and Bill B. will be present for the April 13th BWB.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
· GM 120-Day Assessment
· Loan repayment discussion
Regular meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, May 14, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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